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Measurement plan to accomplish alignment on the additional bias term
Agreement from call #7:

Proposal 2: start testing with devices KS1 and KS2 for B13 & B7 testing at CATR according to measurement plan agreed during call #6; also start testing the potential CMCC B41 device; priorities may be updated in a follow-up call on Friday
Open discussion to update device testing priorities

R&S: are there any more device suggestions? Didn’t see anything on the reflector; is there more information about the B41 device as well as reasoning why it may be an outlier?
Chair: I don’t have any additional information on any of those questions

KS: should we proceed with Proposal 2 for the moment?

SPI: we would like to try to include devices from the recent Signals Ahead study; need to discuss with CATR regarding logistics
KS: this may be a hand-carry job; we could help with this

SPI: we could get the devices to Santa Rosa in time

KS: this report came out yesterday; there were some devices that did not reach maximum throughput

SPI: some did not even reach 70%

Chair: is the group OK to handle testing additional devices based on an adhoc basis, or should we give firmer guidance?

KS: we would like to have ATF enabled for these devices; would like some idea as to why these devices may be outlier (BB problem? OTA problem?) the SRG report is private, but we may be able to get some special arrangement for this purpose
SPI: we won’t have complete visibility as to why they may be outliers, their performance is interesting

Chair: it is difficult to discuss device performance from studies outside 3GPP; can we focus on logistics?

SPI: we discussed devices based on antenna performance data yesterday
Chair: this was available on the reflector

SPI: we can figure out a way to make the throughput numbers available; we can plan the logistics of getting the devices to CATR

Proposal 6: is the group OK to handle testing additional devices based on an adhoc basis, or should we give firmer guidance?

CTTC: if additional devices cannot be measured by all methods, then we should avoid including them

Proposal 6b: additional devices may be included on a best effort basis, provided CATR can complete the testing for any additional device across all methods before the start of RAN4 #77; CATR is allowed to judge if the device is an outlier or a broken device

KS: this is a sensible suggestion

Chair: any concerns?

SPI: how can CATR judge if a device is broken?

KS: abnormal behaviour?

CTTC: we understand there may be an issue if a device has abnormal behaviour simply because it may be broken; let’s allow CATR judge this

SPI: how does CATR judge a device purchased from a shop and decide that is abnormal behaviour?

Intel: agree with SPI; in TRP/TRS we just obtain a commercially available device and move forward with specification work

Intel2: there are ways that performance in certain use cases (such as BHH) where a device suffers dramatically from a poorly implemented aspect (performance dropped 30 dB in that case); it is possible to have a device that is brand-new and severely underperforming; a directional channel model can exaggerate such behaviour; this data is available from Aalborg University

KS: this sounds like a genuine device; the fact it does not perform well does not imply we can’t include it in the analysis

Proposal 6c: additional devices may be included on a best effort basis, provided CATR can complete the testing for any additional device across all methods before the start of RAN4 #77

KS: on the date, are we allowing some leeway from the tdoc cutoff?

Chair: we can use the same guidance as for RAN4 #76; if data is available by start of meeting, companies can work to revise contributions

CTTC: we should allow CATR to test a second device

R&S: who can buy a second device? Do we want companies proposing these devices to provide additional data? If we go to P2, are we saying the two Keysight devices are in?  what about ref antennas?

Vod: confused here; in the previous call we discussed the potential of introducing new devices, and it was indicated that information would be shared by this meeting; now it appears that a private report lists these potential devices; OK to introduce new devices, but would like to have this information on the table; understand that Spirent will look into making this happen, but would like to stress that we need this information; OK to start testing in the interest of time

SPI: understood

KS: is it possible to get ref sensitivity throughput, that would be helpful

SPI: not sure if that is possible

Chair: one device or two devices?

KS: let’s default to one and only consider a second only under exceptional circumstances

SPI: we can only supply 1 device

KS: let’s apply common sense

Chair: any concern with using 1 device?

CTTC: support Vod on getting data

Chair: can we confirm with Spirent that any information that is possible to share can be shared?

SPI: yes

MMI: Please clarify which device is being considered for further measurements, KS1 or Signals Ahead poor performance outliers? 
SPI: discussing SA report devices

Proposal 6d: additional devices may be included on a best effort basis, provided CATR can complete the testing for any additional device across all methods before the start of RAN4 #77; data supporting that this device may be an outlier is to be provided to the MIMO OTA reflector

Proposal 2d: start testing with devices KS1 and KS2 for B13 & B7 testing at CATR according to measurement plan agreed during call #6; also start testing the potential CMCC B41 device

R&S: can we remove the prioritization update from P2?

SPI: we should move forward and realign priorities

Chair: concerns with 2d and 6d?

CTTC: ok

Vod: on the CMCC B41 device: is there any data on this?

Chair: should we shift this device to P6d and to request data on this? Is this an outlier device?

R&S: support

Proposal 2e: start testing with devices KS1 and KS2 for B13 & B7 testing at CATR according to measurement plan agreed during call #6

Proposal 6e: additional devices (including the potential CMCC B41 device) may be included on a best effort basis, provided CATR can complete the testing for any additional device across all methods before the start of RAN4 #77; data supporting that these devices may outliers is to be provided to the MIMO OTA reflector
No concerns

2
Review proposal for including reference antenna measurements

From call #7:

Proposal 4a: also use the BAD B13 and NOMINAL B7 ref antennas according to measurement plan agreed during call #6; additional cuts are not precluded if there is time to measure
Open discussion to clarify the proposal
KS: the reason for this testing is that we can potentially look deeper into why the performance btw different antenna cuts differs by a certain amount; this is a corner case analysis to seek further alignment between MPAC and RTS
SPI: these other devices that were identified would already be outliers in the “good” region; there is as much to learn there as to “recycle” the ref antenna cases

KS: the concern yesterday was on alignment of ref antennas; we may be closer to alignment

SPI: we should try to finish up the discussion

CTTC: concerns were recorded yesterday; if the goal is to analyse differences between MPAC and RTS (across orientations and positions); these are intermediate outage values and are not the final metric for harmonization; if the use is limited to those two methods, then no concern

Chair: if this is a bilateral activity btw MPAC and RTS, is CATR work required?

KS: CATR is a CATL, would prefer this approach

CATR: if we use the ref antennas to test, do we only need to do the OTA test?

KS: initially, yes; if we wanted to dig deeper, we could run a conducted test

CTTC: would the ref antennas be used with KS1 and KS2?

KS: no, the ones we used with ADTF to avoid cabling issues

Intel: why the RC concern? The ref antennas represent an extreme case; why is this invalid for RC?

CTTC: that would bring us back to the WID

MMI: there is no reason to believe the ref antennas are a corner case  in any specific test methodology.
SPI: the positioning discussion needs to be completed

Chair: sounds like some concerns remain (alignment, OTA vs conducted); does it make sense to request a separate formal proposal for this activity?

KS: the open items are minor and can be resolved today

Chair: is this proposal a show-stopper for harmonization outcome?

KS: if we can handle FoM handling or if we can agree not to include results with orientation-specific differences

R&S: support this view

SPI: before we prioritize the ref antenna testing, we should define it; is it possible to document the positioning issue?

CTTC: we have another proposal on inter-lab and would like to receive feedback via email

KS: we have an action item from the last WF to resolve these issues

Chair: can KS document the activity and seek agreement over the reflector?

Proposal 4: KS to document proposed testing activity with ref antennas on the MIMO OTA reflector and to seek agreement over email
CATR: noted the mention of conducted test; do we still use the Satimo pattern, or do we need to measure it?

No concerns with P4
Any concerns with holding an additional call?

No
3
Proposal for inter-lab testing

To be handled if there is time in the call.

Email proposal from CTTC:

Our proposal for interlab test effort is summarized below:
- Started by initial interest from operators
- LTE FDD B13/B7 10 MHz

- One good device and one bad device per band

- Test conditions as prioritised by last MIMO OTA 3GPP call:

- MPAC/RTS with 3 orientations (P45, L45 and P90), 12 azimuth rotations per orientation, UMi, UMa

- RC with 400SF, stepwise, NIST 80ns

- RC+CE with 400SF, stepwise, LDSC (UMa-IS), SDSC (UMi-IS)

- eNodeB settings as CATR tests. These settings result in a max downlink TPUT of 35.424 Mbps and a max uplink TPUT of 5.16 Mbps.

- Channel Power (dBm/15KHz) from -75 to -120 with step 0.5 dB

- TPUT curve from 100% down to 50%

- Using Test Labs with methods validated at 3GPP/CTIA

- Test Vendors are welcome to help/interact with Test Labs

- The activity shall not interfere CATR extra testing

Discussion:

No meeting time was available for discussion
4
Way Forward

Agreements from call #6:
Proposal 1: baseline test plan is existing harmonization campaign OTA test plan; prioritize P 45, L 45, P 90 for testing in MPAC and RTS; prioritize 400 SF per stirring state per power step for RC+CE and RC; does not contain the harmonization bound testing
Proposal 3: moving forward, all harmonization analysis shall use anonymized device names
Follow-up call on Thursday, same time
Agreements from call #7:

Proposal 2: start testing with devices KS1 and KS2 for B13 & B7 testing at CATR according to measurement plan agreed during call #6; also start testing the potential CMCC B41 device; priorities may be updated in a follow-up call on Friday
Proposal 5: Keysight will gather the options for FoM processing; a follow-up conference call next week will be held to review
Next meeting: tomorrow, Friday; one hour later
Agreements from call #8:

Proposal 2 (revised): start testing with devices KS1 and KS2 for B13 & B7 at CATR according to measurement plan agreed during call #6; additional devices (including the potential CMCC B41 device) may be included on a best effort basis, provided CATR can complete the testing for any additional device across all methods before the start of RAN4 #77; data supporting that these devices may outliers is to be provided to the MIMO OTA reflector
Proposal 4: Keysight to document proposed testing activity with ref antennas on the MIMO OTA reflector and to seek agreement over email
Next meeting: to be held next week (time to be determined via reflector)
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